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17th February 2006

Dear Mr Broomfield, 

GLA SPACE STANDARDS PROJECT

I refer to your letter of 13th January and our subsequent emails and telephone conversations regarding the above. 

As I mentioned briefly, having consulted with a group of HBF Members operative in London, whilst we very much welcome being invited to contribute to this piece of research, we do not consider it appropriate to respond on the many detailed questions set out in the attachment to your letter of 13th January. That is because HBF objects to the fundamental principle of local authorities interfering in the operation of the private housing market whether this is through seeking to control tenure, mix or now it would appear, the internal and external space dimensions of new market housing. 

On the basis that we very much object to this imposition in principle, we do not consider it would be of benefit to the industry for HBF and its Members to take the time (and it would require a great deal of time and effort to respond to all of the questions as set out) to provide the information requested. However, we do wish to set out in a bit more detail the reasons why the industry objects to the basic principle of what the Mayor proposes.

Firstly and most importantly, developers have to respond, as best they can, to market demand. If developers provide a product that consumers do not want or cannot afford, ultimately, they will not be in the business of developing very long. The reason there is a predominance of relatively small (in terms of number of bedrooms) and flatted development in London is quite simply that this is what the market wants and can afford. 

Secondly, the reason the market dictates that the majority of new build should be made up of small units is the economics of supply and demand. Namely the huge demand for residential accommodation in London and the very limited availability of development land. Restricted supply and a high demand for a product results in price increasing until it reaches an equilibrium. That equilibrium in London is at a very high level meaning both that land and the property on which it is built is very expensive and that there is great competition amongst developers for development land in London. In order to pay the price of development land developers must maximise densities in order to achieve the returns necessary to make development viable. Especially given the onerous financial requirements imposed on them through the requirements to provide the planning obligations necessary to create a successful development. Not least of which is the Mayor’s 50% affordable housing requirement. Affordability is, therefore, inextricably linked to demand.

Thirdly, the only way to achieve fewer units of accommodation on a site whilst still keeping price at anything less than an astronomical level would be for landowners to accept a lower return on their land. That is simply not going to happen in view of the scarcity issue highlighted above. That being the case, competition amongst developers to secure development land will mean that a developer planning to provide fewer but larger homes on a site will never be able to bid successfully for a site as they could never expect to achieve the level of return compared to a developer proposing more smaller units of accommodation. Therefore the ‘large unit’ developer will always be outbid for land by the developer proposing a larger number of smaller units of accommodation. 

Fourthly, even if developers were able to secure sites on which to build larger units of accommodation, as well as that accommodation being extremely expensive to purchase, it would also reduce the supply of residential completions at a time when the Mayor’s stated objective is to increase annual supply from 23,000 units per year (which itself is a target that has not been met until recently) to 31,000. Seeking to build fewer larger units of accommodation would be counter productive when viewed in the context of the objective to substantially increase overall supply.

Fifthly, consumers will buy the most space they can afford to purchase when looking at new build accommodation. The oft-inferred link between household size and size of accommodation is a tenuous one to say the least, if not non-existent. Particularly in London which operates at the extreme end (in terms of variations in property price, income and ability to pay) of the UK housing market. If consumers cannot, in the main, afford to purchase large units of accommodation there is little point requiring developers to provide them. 

Sixthly, it is worth bearing in mind that purchases of new build accommodation account for only approximately 1% of all residential property transactions in any given year. The overwhelming majority of purchases are made from within existing second-hand stock. In view of the above economic considerations, those consumers seeking to purchase a larger unit of accommodation have the existing stock from which to choose. 

Furthermore, since the over-arching policy objective is to create mixed, balanced and sustainable communities and given the preponderance of larger units of accommodation within the existing stock, this suggests that it is necessary for new build to comprise largely flats and smaller units of accommodation in order to achieve that objective and to produce choice and variety in the housing market.

 Finally, all developments are bespoke to their sites and locations. Developers are seeking to build homes that people want and which best reflect the nature of the specific local market in which the development is located. What will work in one part of London will not be appropriate in another. On the same basis, there is a very real concern that the application of a prescriptive set of standard space requirements across the whole of London will result in homogenised and standardised form of development across London rather than reflecting the variety of character that exists and which should be respected.

I trust this makes the HBF’s position and that of its Members clear but I would be happy to elaborate on this further should you consider that helpful. 

Yours sincerely,

Pete Errington

Home Builders Federation

Regional Policy Manager (South East)
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